
By Marie and Howie Field,  
Nathaniel B. Field 
Foundation 
On May 28,  2019, the 
Nathaniel B. Field Foun-
dation continued with one 
of its goals! On behalf of 
the Foundation, Marie 
Field, president, presented 
four $1000 scholarships to 
graduating seniors from 
the Haddam-Killingworth 
Regional School District 
#17 Class of 2019. The 
selection process for our 
scholarship recipients was 
a very difficult one. All of 
the candidates were highly 
qualified individuals who 
we know will continue 
to have a positive impact 
on society. We wish them 
all the best in their future 
endeavors. This year’s award re-
cipients from left to right were 
Hannah McLeod, James Martino, 
Amber Edwards, and Morgan 

Bowles.
Congratulations!
The mission of the Nathaniel 

B. Field Memorial Foundation, 
Inc. is to prevent suicide through 

public awareness and education, 
to reduce the stigma of mental 
illness, and to provide hope and 
support.
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St. Peter’s honors recipients of Youth Action Award

Field Foundation awards scholarshipsHaddam Historical 
Society Scholarship 
Winner: Sadie Strom

St. Peter’s Catholic Church in Higganum presented 
the Youth Action Award to three graduating se-
niors on Sunday, June 2, 2019 at the 9:00am Mass. 
Amanda Minervino and Sadie Strom from Hadd-
am-Killingworth High School and Leah Nenninger 
Mercy High School each received the Youth Action 
award which recognizes graduating seniors who 
have demonstrated a commitment to their faith and 
Church community.

In the fall, Amanda is planning to attend Quin-
nipiac University where she will major in nursing. 
Sadie plans to study health sciences at the University 
of Vermont, and Leah will be attending UCONN. 
The St. Peter’s community congratulates Amanda, 
Sadie, and Leah and wishes them the best.

By Elizabeth 
Malloy, Executive 
Director, Haddam 
Historical Society
On Tuesday, May 
28, the Haddam 
Historical Society 
presented its sev-
enth annual High 
School Scholar-
ship Award at the 
Haddam-Killing-
worth High School Award Ceremony to Sadie 
Ann Strom, daughter of Heather and Dalton 
Strom of Higganum. The $500 scholarship 
award was based upon scholastic standing, 
contribution to school, community activities 
and interest in history. Sadie will be attending 
the University of Vermont in the fall.

The society is delighted to be able to help 
support the continued education of one of our 
community’s deserving students and advocate 
for the importance of history both locally and 
globally, noted Scholarship chair Susann Costa.
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Selected from the pages of The Evening Press 
and lightly annotated by Sally Haase
Haddam, June 2, 1919: Arthur Hennisey, 
a returned soldier, who has been making 
a nuisance of himself in Haddam for 
the past two weeks, was arraigned in a 
Haddam justice court on three charges, 
and after a hearing bound over to superior 
court. The most serious charge against 
Hennisey was one of breaking and entering 
into the garage of Harvey R. Pierce of 
Haddam and took a motor cycle owned by 
William Coggin. Hennisey pleaded guilty 
to stealing the motor cycle and stripped 
parts from a motor cycle of Everett Kharman. In 
addition, Haddam people relate several other tales 
about Hennisey.  It is said that he entered one house 
while the occupants were away and got into bed 
with his clothes and shoes on. The owner arrived 
in the morning and found him there.  He told the 
owner that he was a soldier and that he could do 
anything. Another time it is said that he walked into 
the kitchen on a home and attempted to be familiar 
with a young girl. The mother chased him out with a 
broomstick so it goes.
Ponsett, June 3, 1919: Among those who attended the 
celebration in Middletown [Decoration Day] from 
this place were Mrs. Prudence Mann, Mrs. Hanrietta 
Spencer, Mr. and Mrs. George Frick, Mrs. Clayton 
Burr and Mrs. and Mrs. W.E.S. Burr with their 
families.
Moodus, June 3, 1919: A welcome home party was 
given at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Chauncey Brooks 
on Memorial Day in honor of their son, Charles B. 
Brooks, who recently returned from overseas. The 
house was decorated inside and outside with stars 
and stripes. The dining room table groaned under 
the weight of the viands for the inner man.
Higganum, June 4, 1919: Many of the men on the 
state road were unable to work, yesterday afternoon, 
on account of the heat.
Higganum, June 5, 1919: Two aeroplanes passed over 
this place, yesterday, flying quite low, so they were 
distinctly seen. 
Middletown, June 6, 1919: Beginning June 9th, 

the Connecticut Woman’s Suffrage Association 
will start a week’s campaign for $100,000 for the 
development of true Americanism through training 
in good citizenship, and to advance the interests 
of Woman Suffrage in the state. Members of the 
Citizen’s Committee for Middlesex County, who will 
assist in the campaign [from Haddam], include Mrs. 
Whitney Porter and Mr. Charles B. Carlson.
Haddam, June 6, 1919: Prizes were awarded in the 
first grade to Julia Johnson and Warren Shailer, in 
the primary, to Johnny, Charles and Susie Grand and 
in the intermediate to Ruby Thompson, Julia Russell 
and Dorothy Hall.
East Haddam, June 7, 1919: That flag you see flying 
from the pole at the East Haddam approach to 
the bridge, is a Beginning to End flag, given only 
to towns that went over the top in all five liberty 
loans. The flag has a white field surrounded by a red 
border, and in the center 4 blue marks, with the 5th 
running diagonally across them.

A syndicate from Hartford has bought up a 
large part of the real estate at the Landing, among 
which are the Champion 
House property, and 
the dock and store of 
M.H. Watrous. They are 
negotiation with others.
Middletown, June 
9, 1919: The Russell 
Manufacturing Co. will 
inaugurate a 50-hour-a-
week schedule, a cut of 
five hours. In addition 

the company has also voluntarily granted a 
10 percent increase over the old rates on all 
piece work, and an increase of 10 percent 
per hour for all day work. The reduction 
is in line with a general policy to adopt 
modern ideas and methods whenever this 
will add to the general welfare and insure 
the continued successful operation of the 
plant. [Nationally and world-wide, post war 
labor was engaged in strikes for wages and 
benefits.]
Haddam, June 10, 1919: At the Sunday 
evening service of the Y.P.C.E. there were 
several songs by the children, a duet by 

Mrs. F.H. Arnold and Mrs. A.M. Clarke, and a solo 
by Miss A.M. Bitters. Corporal Charles Church gave 
an interesting but brief account of his life overseas.
East Haddam, June 11, 1919: The shad fishermen are 
drying out and preparing nets for storage until 1920. 
This season has been profitable but to a few.
Higganum, June 13, 1919: Miss Elizabeth Kelsey is 
to open a tea room formerly used by E.G. Holbrook 
as a store. Last year she cleared quite a sum and 
donated it to the Red Cross.
Higganum, June 17, 1919: Alpheus Robinson, sixteen 
and the only son of Mr. and Mrs. George Robinson, 
was drowned on Sunday while bathing at the river 
near the old dock. He was unable to swim and going 
out he stepped off the channel and went down. Two 
boys, Alfred Melin and Carl Chappel, though they 
could swim, were unable to help the drowning boy.
Maromas, June 18, 1919: Work is now underway on 
the property of the New England Potash Company 
at Higganum, for the construction of a plant for 

Beginning to End flag.

100 YEARS AGO

In and About The Haddams: June 1919 local news

Teri’s 
Package 

Store
8 Killingworth Rd.

Higganum, CT
860-345-4038

Higganum
Wine &
Spirits

968 Killingworth Rd.
Higganum, CT
860-345-4070

Owned & 
Operated by
Teri & Chuck

Everett

Largest Papyrus Card/Gift Store in Middlesex County

Hours of Operation
Mon-Fri 8:30 AM-8:00 PM
Saturday 8:30 AM-4:00 PM
Sunday 9:00 AM-3:00 PM

Telephone: 860-345-3607
Fax: 860-345-3611

Web: www.nutmegpharmacy.com

VAPING
A new generation of nicotine user has been born! Since 

2015, the U.S. Surgeon General has reported a greater than 
900 percent increase in use by high school students, and 
greater than 40% had never smoked original cigarettes. The 
reasons are clear: people find the lack of smoke appealing, 
the cost is lower than traditional cigarettes, and vape car-
tridges can be customized with flavorings and enhanced 
nicotine concentrations. The lack of the odor of smoke on 
the person has reduced the stigma.

   So, let’s discuss-
 1) Vaping is thought to be less harmful than tradition-

al smoking. E-cigarettes still have nicotine extracted from 
tobacco, along with chemicals for flavoring and creation of 
the water vapor. These chemicals are the wild card involved 
in vaping since there is no long term study of these vapor 
creating chemicals.

 2) Vaping is still bad for your health! We all know nic-
otine is highly addictive and is responsible for the cravings 
and withdrawal symptoms. Nicotine raises your blood pres-
sure and increases your heart rate.

 3) E-Cigarettes are just as addictive as traditional cig-
arettes and you can get higher concentrations of nicotine 
with e-cigarettes.

 4) E-Cigarettes are not the best smoking cessation 
tool, because you continue the hand to mouth habit that 
you really need to eliminate when looking to stop smoking. 

Nutmeg Pharmacy
23 Killingworth Rd.

Higganum, CT 06441

Free Home 
Delivery

Continued on page H11
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Your Neighborhood Agent
A. Panzo Insurance Group, LLC

Offering Policies to Cover
• Home Owners, Renters and Umbrella
• Auto, Motorcycle and Boat
• Business and Liability
• Jewelry, Valuables and Art

176 Rte 81, Killingworth, CT 06419
www.apanzoinsurance.com

(860) 452-4527 Annette M. Panzo, Agent

Lawn Care & Maintenance • Mowing/Trimming  
Leaves/Blowing/Raking • Gravel Driveway Regrading 

Mulching/Edging • Spring/Fall Cleanup  
Garden Beds Refreshed • Power Washing • Brush Removal 

Gutter Cleaning • Seeding & Organic Fertilizing

CALL FOR A FREE QUOTE TODAY!
PHONE: 860-891-8606

FAX: 860-873-3678
Stacey@dutchoil.com

Michaela Flaherty. Matthew Duval.Nolan Serbent. Emma Anziano.Hanna McLeod. Nate Carlson. 

EDUCATION

By Donna Hayward, HKHS Principal 
Photos by Steady Photography
Michaela Flaherty, daughter of Robert and Cathy 
Flaherty of Killingworth, is the Valedictorian of 
the Class of 2019 at Haddam Killingworth High 
School. During her time at Haddam Killingworth 
High School, Michaela has earned a 4.26 GPA while 
taking 28 honors and college level courses. Michaela 
is the recipient of the Harvard Book Award, Super-
intendent’s Award, Shoreline Outstanding Junior in 
Mathematics Recognition, and the first place winner 
of the Shoreline Writing Contest. Michaela is the 
President of the Current Events Club and the Vice 
President of Student Council, both of which she has 
been a member of since 9th grade. She is a member 
of the National Honor Society, Spanish Honor So-
ciety, Human Relations Club, and is a class officer. 
Michaela is extremely involved within the commu-
nity. She participates in the Hugh O’Brian Youth 
Leadership Foundation and volunteers at Yale New 
Haven Hospital. Along with volunteering and having 
high academic achievement, Michaela also currently 
holds a part time job. Michaela will be attending 
UCONN in the Fall where she will major in Political 
Science and minor in Environmental Economics and 
Policy with a future goal of attending Law School.
Nolan Serbent, son of John and Michelle Serbent 
of Killingworth, is the Salutatorian of the Class of 
2019 at Haddam-Killingworth High School. Nolan 
has taken on a rigorous schedule, including 25 hon-
ors and college level classes, culminating in a 4.15 
GPA. Nolan has received numerous awards for his 
academic achievement including the Hugh Obrien 
Youth Leadership Award, the Frederick Douglas 
and Susan B Anthony Award from the University 
of Rochester, and the Shoreline Conference Out-
standing Commitment and Achievement in Social 
Studies Recognition. Lacrosse has always played a 
prominent role in Nolan’s life. He was the first ever 
junior captain of the boys’ lacrosse team at HKHS. 
Nolan is a member of the National Honor Society as 
well as a leader of our Cougar Den Spirit Club. He is 
a member of the Principal’s Advisory Team, Student 
Council, Environmental Club, Human Relationship 

Club, and is the Class of 2019 Board of Education 
Student Representative. In his free time, Nolan ex-
presses himself through the arts. He is an avid writer 
as well as composer of music. He plays the saxo-
phone among many other instruments. Nolan plans 
to attend Brown University in the fall of 2019.
Hannah McLeod, daughter of Jeremy and Ange-
la McLeod of Killingworth, is ranked third in the 
class of 2019. While at Haddam-Killingworth High 
School, Hannah has continuously challenged herself 
with difficult classes including 10 AP or ECE UCo-
nn classes and 14 honors level classes. Hannah is a 
member of both the National Honor Society and the 
Spanish Honor Society. Her academic excellence was 
recognized when she was awarded the 2018 Prince-
ton Book Award. When Hannah is not studying or 
at a club meeting you will often find her in the pool. 
She has been a four-year member of the HKHS girl’s 
swim team and was elected captain during her se-
nior season. Hannah plans to attend Clark Universi-
ty in the Fall where she will study Molecular Biology 
and continue her swim career.
Matthew Duval, son of Matt Duval of Meriden and 
Jeanette Glazier of Haddam, is ranked fourth in 
the Class of 2019. Matt plans to study History and 
Education in college. He has excelled academically 
in challenging classes including multiple Univer-
sity of Connecticut Early College Experience and 
Advanced Placement classes. Matt is currently the 
Vice President of the International Culture Club 
where he organizes several events throughout the 
year. Along with academics, Matt has been involved 
in the community with the Haddam Lions Club for 
the past four years where he helps with fundraising. 
Matt also finds time to work a part-time job while 
exceling in school. Matt plans to attend Eastern 
Connecticut State University where he was accepted 
into the Honors program.
Emma Anziano, daughter of Richard and Suzanne 
Anziano of Killingworth, is ranked fifth in the Class 
of 2019. Although Emma is most interested in the 
sciences, she has taken many of the most challeng-
ing classes in every subject area, including multiple 
Advanced Placement, University of Connecticut 

Early College Experience, and Middlesex Partner-
ship Program courses. Emma balances her academic 
commitments with many other activities. She is an 
outstanding runner, culminating in her performance 
in the State and New England Cross Country Cham-
pionship meets this year and her eighth place finish in 
the USATF National Junior Olympic Cross Country 
Championships. Emma is a member of the National 
Honor Society, the French Honor Society, and the 
Art Honor Society. She is the Outreach and Events 
Coordinator for the HK Backpack program and a vol-
unteer at Catholic Heart Work Camp, One Big Circle, 
and the Platt Nature Center. Emma has been recog-
nized for her exceptional efforts as a student, athlete, 
and community member many times throughout the 
years, including: The Superintendent’s Award and the 
Yale Book Award. Emma plans to attend Pennsylva-
nia State University where she will study Biology as a 
member of the Schreyer Honors College.
Nate Carlson, son of Andy and Norene Carlson 
of Higganum, is ranked sixth in the class of 2019. 
Throughout his time at Haddam-Killingworth High 
School, Nate has proven to be a truly talented stu-
dent. Over the years, he has enrolled in many honors 
and advanced level courses. In Nate’s junior year he 
was recognized for excellence in math and science 
when he was awarded the Rensselaer Polytechnic In-
stitute Medal. Nate is a member of the National Hon-
or Society, Robotics Club, Current Events Club, Stra-
tegic Games Club and the co-president of the Envi-
ronmental Club. During his time at HKHS Nate has 
participated on the Boys Cross Country team, Boys 
Swim team, and Outdoor Track team. He was the 
captain for both the Swim team and the Cross Coun-
try team during his senior year. Nate has a passion 
for music, and plays the Tenor Saxophone for the 
HKHS Jazz Band. Outside of school, Nate has been a 
member of the Boy Scouts since fifth grade, attaining 
the rank of Eagle Scout. In his free time, Nate enjoys 
lifeguarding for Haddam-Killingworth Park and Rec-
reation. Nate’s future plans include attending the Uni-
versity of Connecticut in the fall where he will pursue 
a degree in Mechanical Engineering.

HKHS announces 2019’s Top Ten Students

Continued on next page
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Gabriella “Gabby” 
Kulmacz, daughter of 
Christopher and Dianna 
Kulmacz of Higganum, 
is ranked seventh in the 
class of 2019. While at 
Haddam-Killingworth 
High School, Gabby has 
continuously challenged 
herself with difficult 
classes including sev-
en college level and 15 
honors level classes. As a junior Gabby was honored 
with the George Eastman Young Leaders award pre-
sented by the University of Rochester. She is current-
ly an active leader in several HKHS groups including 
the National Honors Society and the Peer Advocate 
group. Gabby is an avid dancer who has been study-
ing the art form several hours a week for the past 
16 years and for the past two summers was part of 
a Dance Group that won a national championship. 
Gabby plans to attend the University of Hartford this 
fall where she will study early childhood education.
Catherine Celano, daughter of Joseph Celano and 
Leslie Curry Celano of Killingworth, is ranked 
eighth in the Class of 2019. While Catherine is par-
ticularly interested in the humanities, she has ex-
celled academically in a range of challenging classes, 
including multiple Advanced Placement and Univer-
sity of Connecticut Early College Experience classes. 
Catherine played Volleyball for both Haddam Kill-
ingworth High School and a club team during her 
high school career. She is Vice President of the Span-

ish Honor Society, President of Youth in Action, and 
a member of the Human Relations Club. Last year, 
Catherine received the Smith College Book Award 
as recognition for her contributions as a student and 
community leader. Last summer, Catherine volun-
teered at the Hole in the Wall Gang Camp for chil-
dren with cancer and has regularly tutored a family 
from Honduras in English. She works part-time and 
loves to ride horses, write songs, and create artwork. 
Catherine will attend Tufts University next year, and 
plans to study Community Health.
Katherine McGoey, daughter of James and Dawn 
McGoey of Killingworth, is ranked 9th in the Class 
of 2019. While at Haddam Killingworth High School 
Katie has shown herself to be an all-around gifted 
student taking nine college level classes along with 
10 honors level classes. At HKHS Katie is a member 
of the National Honor Society, a representative on 
the Student Council, and a member of the Human 
Relations Club. Outside the halls of High School, 
Katie finds her passion at the dance studio where she 
has been a competitive dancer for 12 years, spend-

ing an average of over 
10 hours a week getting 
ready for competitions. 
This fall, Katie is plan-
ning to attend the State 
University of New York 
at Geneseo, where she 
will pursue a degree in 
Elementary and Special 
Education.
Kyle Criscuolo, son 
of James and Jessica 
Criscuolo of Haddam, 
is ranked tenth in the 

Class of 2019. Kyle plans to study Computer Sci-
ence in college, and has prepared himself well by 
taking Project Lead the Way Engineering classes 
along with challenging math courses. While Kyle 
has a specific academic area of focus, he has excelled 
across disciplines, taking multiple Advanced Place-
ment and University of Connecticut Early College 
Experience courses in a variety of academic subject 
areas. Kyle is a dedicated runner and is a leader of 
the Cross Country and Indoor and Outdoor Track 
teams. Kyle has served as President of the HK Envi-
ronmental Club for two years and is the Treasurer 
of the HK Running Club. Kyle has been recognized 
with numerous awards, including the Bausch & 
Lomb Honorary Science Award from the University 
of Rochester and he was selected to participate in 
the Connecticut High School Coaches Award Essay 
Contest. Kyle will attend the University of Connecti-
cut where he plans to study Computer Science and 
Engineering with a possible minor in Film and Vid-
eo Production.

Catherine Celano. Katherine McGoey.Gabriella “Gabby” Kulmacz. Kyle Criscuolo.

EDUCATION

COMMUNITY / HISTORY

Calling local 
shutterbugs for 
Nutmeg Pharmacy 
Photo Contest
By Greg McKenna, R. Ph., Nutmeg Pharmacy 
Grab your camera! Nutmeg Pharmacy is 
inviting local photographers to submit their 
best photos of Higganum/Haddam for the 
5th Annual Nutmeg Pharmacy Photo Con-
test. Winning photos will be used in the 2019 
Nutmeg Pharmacy Calendar and/or dis-
played in the Nutmeg Pharmacy's of Higga-
num TV. Photos may be submitted until Au-

gust 30th, 2019. A printed copy of the photo 
must be submitted with the Entry Form to 
Nutmeg Pharmacy, for judging. ALSO, a 
copy of the photo in JPG format must be 
emailed to higganum@NutmegPharmacy.
com (please be sure to include your name in 
your email, and reference the Nutmeg Phar-
macy Photo Contest).  All photos will be on 
display in the Nutmeg Pharmacy in Higga-
num store. Winners will be announced on or 
about September 9, 2019. A monetary prize 
of $100 will be awarded for winning photos 
selected by our Photojournalist Judges. Entry 
forms are available at Nutmeg Pharmacy, 
23 Killingworth Road, Higganum.  Any 
questions can be directed to Greg McKenna, 
R.Ph. At Nutmeg Pharmacy 860-345-3607.

2019 Historic Gardens Day: Visit 
Thankful Arnold’s Garden in Haddam
By Elizabeth Malloy, Executive Director, Haddam Historical Society

Haddam Historical Society and Thankful Arnold House Museum,
14 Hayden Hill Road, Haddam, CT 06438,
Sunday, June 23, 2019
12 noon to 4:00 p.m.,
Free admission, light refreshments and crafts all afternoon
Visitors will learn how herbs, vegetables and plants were used by the 
Widow Thankful Arnold in the early 19th century. The Wilhelmina 
Ann Arnold Barnhart Memorial Garden features over 50 varieties of 
herbs including those used in cooking, dyeing, fragrance and med-
icine. The museum’s newly interpreted outhouse will also be on the 
tour.

HKHS announces 2019’s Top Ten Students
Continued from  
previous page
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By Josselyn Salafia,  
Recreation Supervisor, HK Rec Dept.
Please call the HK Recreation Department at 860-
345-8334 for more information on any of these pro-
grams or go to hkrec.com to register on-line.

Curious Campers  
Pre-School Camp
The Haddam-Killingworth Recreation Dept. is of-
fering a pre-school camp for children ages 4 – enter-
ing K (children must turn 4 by 12/31/19). Arts and 
crafts, games, story time, special projects and outside 
play will be featured in the mini-camp designed 
for pre-schoolers. Please bring a bathing suit for 
sprinkler use, towel, and sunscreen. A snack will be 
provided. The program meets Monday – Friday from 
9:00 – 12:00 pm HK Central Office Room A-127. 
The fee is $75 each session. Non-residents may regis-
ter for an additional $10. The sessions are as follows:
Session 1:	 “Rainforest Adventure” July 8 – 12, 2019
Session 2:	 “Creative Campers” July 15 – 19, 2019
Session 3:	 “All Holidays” July 22 – 26, 2019
Session 4:	 “Hawaiian Luau” July 29 – Aug. 2, 2019

Aspiring Young Engineers
Explore the fascinating world of “S.T.E.A.M.” 
through the hands-on, minds-on, unique summer 
camps offered by Engineering Imagination! Camp 
is for boys and girls entering grades K-6 and meets 
Monday – Friday, June 24 – June 28 from 9:00 a.m. – 
1:00 p.m. at the HKHS Lower Media Center. The fee 
is $160 (non-res. add $10). In these exciting, educa-
tional summer camps, participants will use a variety 
of mediums such as such as LEGO, ESTES, KEVA, 
and recycled materials to learn about, plan, and 
build such as water wheels, model rockets, bridges 
and roller coasters! With activities and topics in-
cluding mechanical engineering, chemical reactions, 
reverse engineering, and environmental science, 
participants are sure to have a blast while learning 
along the way. In addition, participants will take 
home some of the projects they complete such as 
model rockets, reverse-engineered devices, and 3-D 
architectural models. Kids will be separated by age.

Young Chefs Cooking Camp
Young Chefs is a unique culinary experience, which 
offers cooking classes to children in a safe environ-
ment that will encourage discovery and creativity. 
Students sharpen their skills by employing the man-
tra “Mise en Place” which translates into “Everything 
in its Place.” Young chefs will learn the basics in 
kitchen safety, proper food handling, food prepara-
tion, cooking, baking techniques, presentation and so 
much more! This camp will capture children’s imag-
ination, entertain their senses, stretch their learning, 
and be tons of FUN! Each day will feature hands-on 
cooking, skills practice and tasting. Some of the fea-
tured recipes include yogurt bagels, s’more pops, truf-
fles, sticky buns/pizza dough. This camp promises to 
provide unbeatable, hands-on activities to entertain 
your kids. This camp is for boys and girls entering 
grades 1 – 5 and meets on Monday – Thursday, July 
8 – 11 from 1:00 – 3:00 p.m. at HK HS Room B-112. 
The fee is $128 (includes food) (non-res. add $10).

Casablanca’s  
Modeling/Fashion camp
John Casablanca’s Modeling and Fashion Camp 
provides children with knowledge of looking like a 
model, developing their etiquette skills for any set-
ting, feeling good about themselves, perfecting who 
they are inside and out and tapping into their fash-
ion talents. Design your own t-shirt and show it off 
at the end of the week. Each day will consist of fun-
filled activities such as Makeover Monday, T-shirt 
Tuesday, Wanna Be Famous Wednesday, Time to Say 
Cheese Thursday and Fashion Show Friday. Camp is 
for boys and girls ages 5 and up and meets Monday 
– Friday from July 8 – 12 from 9:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m. 
at the HKHS Lower Media. The fee is $110 (non-res. 
add $10).

Play-Well STEM & Harry Potter 
LEGO™ Camp
This camp meets Monday – Friday, July 15 – July 19 
from 9:00 a.m. – 2:00 p.m. at the HKHS Lower Me-
dia Center. The fee is $222. (non-residents add $10). 
Please bring a PB free lunch.

Prepare for a full-day LEGO® camp packed with 
hands-on and minds-on STEM fun! Build projects 

inspired by cool machines close to home, such as 
Trains, Helicopters, Treehouses, and Beam Bridges. 
Then find Platform 9 ¾, build Hogwarts Express 
Train, and challenge the Hungarian Horntail Drag-
on! Engineering & Wizardry are the focus of this 
new themed camp for LEGO® fanatics!

Summer Art Camp
Explore a world of creativity where children will 
make a variety of projects, from crafts to paper art 
and much more! Each day of the week will have a 
different theme! Come and use your imagination to 
make art work you will cherish. And don’t forget: 
bring a snack, and bring a smock that can get messy. 
Camp is for boys and girls in grades 1 – 5 and meets 
Monday – Friday from July 22 – 26 from 9:00 a.m. – 
12:00 p.m. at the HKHS Art Room. The fee is $118 
(non-res. add $10).

Rockets & Other  
Flying Apparatuses
Design and build your own rocket, then launch it 
with compressed air! This course demonstrates the 
basics of aeronautics, including thrust, drag and 
ballast. This class involves discussions of how we use 
air to move objects and how air aides in transporta-
tion. Class will include rockets, airplanes, helicopters 
and hot air balloons. Please bring in an empty soda 
bottle (20 ounce). No water bottles. Please bring a 
snack. This camp is for boys and girls ages 5 – 12 
and meets Tuesday – Friday, July 9 – 12 from 2:00 – 
4:00 p.m. at the HKHS Lower Media. The fee is $103 
(non-residents add $10).

Silly Science
Come join your friends and have fun with silly ex-
periments. This class has experiments you’ll love like 
making super balls, testing your strength with jelly 
fish, or your agility with egg experiments. Each day 
a different theme experiment is worked on. Class is 
broken down into groups and experiments are done 
by the children. Please bring a snack. Notify instruc-
tor of any allergies. Safety glasses will be provided 
during class. This camp is for boys and girls ages 5 
– 12 and meets Tuesday – Friday, August 6 – 9 from 
2:00 – 4:00 p.m. at the HKHS Lower Media. The fee 
is $103 (non-residents add $10).

HADDAM–KILLINGWORTH RECREATION DEPARTMENT

Summer Specialty Camps

Offering Pizza, Calzones, Salads, Subs, Panini’s

7 Killingworth Rd, Higganum
Hours: Mon-Sat 11am-9pm; Sun 3pm-9pm

davincict.com | 860-345-2251

Online ordering available at 
davincict.com

2 Large Cheese Pizzas
with 2 liter soda for

$25 +tax
Not to be combined with any other offer. Coupon must be 

present at time of purchase.

Large Cheese Pizza
with your choice of tossed 

salad or 6 mozzarella sticks 
and 2 liter soda for

$20 +tax
Not to be combined with any other offer. Coupon must be 

present at time of purchase.

SERVING THE CONNECTICUT RIVER VALLEY 
& SHORELINE SINCE 1964
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134 Main Street Ext., Middletown, CT

860-344-0005
www.estatetreasuresandservices.com

Ed Margnelli - Owner

• Moving to or from
   Assisted Living,
   Senior Housing,
   Downsizing, etc.
• Complete Clean-out

• Attic, Cellar, Garage, Yard
• Dump Runs/Dumpster
• Property made
   “Realtor Ready”
• Resale Value Considered

Estate Services

Moving & Clean-out Service

OPEN WED - SUN 10:30 - 5:30
www.shopsatthemillhouse.com

Shops at the Mill House
5 WEST MAIN STREET, CHESTER   860-322-0699

Vintage, antique, repurposed 
and hand-crafted goods.

Shopping Guide

MAWC, LLC Certified Public Accountants & 
Business Consultants

Offices located in Killingworth and Shelton

Tax Planning and Preparation for Businesses and Individuals

Estate and Retirement Planning

Auditing and Accounting

860-663-0110
203-925-9600

www.MAWCcpas.com

Middletown
Rug Cleaning Co.

860-345-RUGS (7847)
207 SAYBROOK RD. • HIGGANUM

We Clean:
Oriental Rugs • Wall to Wall
Upholstery • All Area Rugs

Save Gas!
Aerus-Electrolux

Vacuums
Local Sales & 

Service

Let us help you with
SPRING CLEANING

15% OFF 
All Walk-Ins

David Scovel
Higganum

Free Estimates
Insured

860.301.2807
david@ICanDoWindows.com

I Can Do Services, LLC

Window Cleaning
Power Washing
Roof Cleaning
Solar Panel Cleaning

We Love ‘em!
Hate Dirty Windows?

Haddam News
PO Box 15 

Higganum, CT 06441

Staff and Contact List
Anthony Giamei,  
Managing Editor

Kathy Brown,  
Senior Editor

Meghan Peterson, PhD,  
Composition Editor

Maurice Adams,  
Contributing Editor

Reporters:  
Deb Thomas, Brenda Hunter, 

Bob Herrmann-Keeling,  
and Sally Haase

Ed Munster, Advertising Manager
To advertise in Haddam News,

call 860-345-2225.
Send all requests,  

content and comments 
to: editors@HaddamNews.org

* paper is affiliated with 
Haddam-KillingworthNow.com 
and the Haddam Civic League

The following is a list 
of the HKHS 2019 
graduates:
Emma Anziano
Arianna Aresco
Hannah Averill
Abigail Bagnoli
Michael Barile
Cristina Barragan
Caleigh Beecher
Jane Bell
Sally Blodgett
Troy Botteon
Morgan Bowles
Elena Boyington
Kiera Bragdon
Dalton Brown
James Bruder
Nickolaus Burger
Jordan Callahan
Tobey Callender
Nate Carlson
Hailey Cassidy
Catherine Celano
Esmee Chan
Gracy Chapman

Connor Chute
Devin Civiello
Jonathan Civiello
Autumn Coady
Rebecca Conti
Kyle Criscuolo
Owen Daley
Ian Danaher
Kristen Dansereau
Reno DeMelis
Grace DiMatteo
Ryan Diotaiuto
Chloe DiStasio
Matthew Duval
Benjamin Dylewski
Jack Eckert
Amber Edwards
Dylan Evarts
Sarah Evarts
Madeline Facey
Trent Ferguson
Erin Figurelli
Kyra Figurelli
Michaela Flaherty
Leah Forte
Jonah Freeman
Seth Freeman

Dimitrios Giambanis
Jacques Goosen
Jasmine Griswold
Ashley Hamilton
Christian Hansen
Bridget  Harry
Marianne Herbst
Logan Hill
Darren Hiller
Eleanor Hinds
Sean Hunt
Emily Insall
Griffin Izzo
Emily Jennings
Lindsey Johnson
Paul Karam
Zachary Kauffman
Kevin Kim
Tyler Knapp
Curtis Kubacka
Andrew Kuehn
Gabriella Kulmacz
Nicole Landino
Abigail Larkin
Brooke LaTouche
Colton Lavoie
Kededria Lewis

Jhenna Liptak
Brianna Livingston
Trinity Lynn
Chase Mack
Garrett MacNeil
Nicholas Maggi
Aiden Maher
Abigail Manley
Benjamin Marchetti
Chad Marciniak
Zachary Marciniec
James Martino
Daniel Martone
Jordan Massicott
Faith Mauri
Brian McDonald
Katherine McGoey
Ian McHugh
Hannah McLeod
Elizabeth McManus
Summer McNiel
Jordyn Mednick
Amanda Minervino
Hunter Mroczka
James Murphy
Carter Murray
Kyle Nelson

Shannon Nelson
Drew Neydorff
Mikayla Nuhn
Sarah Nuzzo
Alexander O’Bymachow
Siobhán O’Sullivan
Nicholas Ouellette
Nicholas Pacyna
Colby Pendleton
Kerri Peoples
Nicholas Proto
Gillian Reed
Victoria Rich
Spencer Rogers
Carmin Rubino
Fatima Šabović
Wallace Sample
Andrew Santopietro
Juliette Sasso
Nolan Serbent
Riley Sheehan
Brianna Shipman
Joseph Signore
Joseph Sisti
Alicia Sleight
Parker Smith
Zoe Smith

Noah Snyder
Michael Sonski
Nicolas Spada
Sierra Statkiewicz
Sadie Strom
Juliana Teebagy
Sydni Therrien
Emily Thompson
Erin Tucker
Jacob Tucker
Jordan Tupay
Autumn Urtz
Nicholas Vaccaro
Travis Watrous
Karina Wettemann
Thomas Williams
Spencer Williamson
Matthew Wills
Katharine Wilson
Kaylee Wilson
Tuckerman Wink
Owen Wright
Zachary Wyzykowski
Grace Yantosh
Briana Yepes
Jared Zanelli

EDUCATION

Congratulations to the HKHS Class of 2019!

Classifieds
Haddam News will print free classified ads 
for individuals and non-profit organizations. 
These must be 25 words or less and written in 
a publish-ready form. Publication is subject to 
space availability.
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Employment Opportunity

Phone 860-345-3779 or visit us at  
1556 Saybrook Road in Haddam for application.

The Saybrook at Haddam is seeking motivated CNAs to join our team.
	 •		Professional	environment	
	 •		Must	have	love	for	seniors
	 •		Flexible	work	schedule
	 •		Current	CNA	certificate	required

• 860-662-0577

Tree Removal • Stump Grinding • Chipping 
Brush Hogging/Clearing • 75ft Bucket Truck Service 

Emergency Storm Work • Snow Plowing

860-754-7007
FULLY INSURED/LIC #HIC0648142

Garrick York, owner

Esposito 
 Builders,Inc.

Additions & Alterations
Vinyl, Wood & Aluminum Siding & Trim

Storm Doors & Windows
Prime Replacement Windows

Sundecks, Porches & New Homes

Dave Esposito, Contractor
Phone: 860-345-8075
ebi7499@sbcglobal.net

123 Christian Hill Road
Higganum, CT 06441

CT Reg. #511083

LEGAL NOTICES

HADDAM LEGAL NOTICE

Legal Notice is hereby given to the Taxpayers of the Town of 
Haddam. A Tax levy of 31.69 mils on the dollar was laid on the 
2018 Grand List. The first installment will become due July 1, 
2019. If payment is not received on or before August 1, 2019 they 
are subject to an interest rate of 18% per annum or 1.5% per 
month or any fraction of a month from the due date. A minimum 
interest charge of $2.00 will apply to all delinquent taxes. The tax 
becomes delinquent and interest will be charged as of August 2, 
2019. Please visit our website Haddam.org for more details. 
Payments will be received at the Tax Office located in the Town 
Office Building located at 30 Field Park Drive Haddam, CT 06438. 
The Haddam Tax Office hours are:  Monday through Wednesday 
8:30AM to 4PM; Thursday 8:30AM to 6:00PM; Friday 8:30AM to 
Noon. Call 860-345-8531 X 207 with questions. 

Kristin Battistoni C.C.M.C
Haddam Tax Collector

The Town of Haddam shall endeavor to post its Legal Notices with the 
Haddam News publication. In the event that the weekly publication 
cannot meet the Town’s statutory requirements, the Middletown 
Press or Hartford Courant shall be utilized to meet said statutory 
deadlines. Courtesy copies will be published to Haddam News that 
may or may not be timely. The Town’s website is: www.haddam.org.

EDUCATION / COMMUNITY

By Donna Hayward, HKHS Principal 
Photos by Steady Photography
Each year, each school in Regional School District 
#17 chooses a Teacher of the Year and a Staff 
Member of the Year. 2019’s stellar staff members are 
listed below, with a write up from each building’s 
principal.
Burr District Elementary School – Announced by 
Eric Larson, Principal:
“I am pleased to announce Dorie Donvito as Burr 
District Elementary’s Outstanding Staff Member of 
the Year. Dorie has been a paraprofessional at BES 
since 2011. In her time here, her dedication to the 
students has been superb. She has a wonderful work 
ethic – often giving of her own time to make sure she 
is well-prepared to meet the needs of the children. 
She works hard to develop a great relationship with 
the students. It is clear to me through our discussions 
and my observations that Dorie takes pride in being 
the best assistant that she can be to the children with 
whom she works.

An advocate for the deaf both in and out of school, 
Dorie works to educate the staff and students on sign 
language, often teaching whole classes how to sign and 
even works with our music teacher to help add sign to 
some of the children’s performances. This year, Dorie 
also volunteered to come in before school a couple of 
days a week to meet with a student and his mother 
who are learning how to deal with the slow loss of his 
hearing.

Dorie exhibits a kind and positive attitude that 
infects those around her. She greets me daily with a 
“Hi boss” and a big smile that bring a little sunshine to 
my morning.
BES is proud to name Katie Burt as our Outstanding 
Teacher of the Year! Katie has been a teacher at BES 
since 2014. For the last couple of years she has been 
one of our kindergarten teachers. Katie is the type of 
teacher that we would want all of our five year olds to 
have. She is kind, creative, loving, and a master of the 
kindergarten curriculum.

I asked some of her students why she was such a 
great teacher. One said, “She does crafts with us!” Now 
some of you are thinking, sure, she teaches them how 
to cut out shapes and paste them. Of course she does, 
but this year, it was to recreate works of Monet and 
Mattisse as they learned about the techniques and 
subjects of the great master artists.

Another said, “We like to play with her.” Mrs. Burt 
has been exploring purposeful play the last couple 
of years. During the afternoon, the students daily 

choose an area to play with others in the classroom. 
Through their exploration of building materials 
and a classroom store, they are learning valuable 
conversational skills. By mixing up their groupings 
regularly, the children form friendships with so many 
of their classmates. Through the chance to try new 
things and struggle and sometimes fail, they learn to 
persevere.

A third student said, “She helps us learn.” Katie 
Burt is a master practitioner of our workshop model. 
She also worked with the entire kindergarten team 
to personalize phonemic awareness lessons for every 
child.

Another student said, “I like to hug Mrs. Burt.” 
Above all, Katie is caring. She strives to meet the 
emotional needs of each of her children. Through 
all the ups and downs of a kindergartener’s day and 
year, Mrs. Burt provides a stable and predictable 
environment. Her children feel safe and loved.”
Haddam Elementary School – announced by 
Brienne Whidden, Principal:
“Leo Lomuntad serves as a special education 
paraprofessional at Haddam Elementary and is 
well-deserving of the recognition of staff member of 
the year. He has a natural talent for working with 
children of all ages and he possesses a deep sense of 
respect for children. Leo works hard to build rapport 
with students and his calm and caring presence allow 
students to feel safe to take risks and make mistakes. 
He is a master at offering just the right amount of 
scaffolding to allow students to be successful while 
simultaneously pushing the student to become more 
independent. In addition, Leo is a team player in 
every sense of the word. He goes above and beyond 
his responsibilities on a daily basis and is one of the 
first people to step in and offer help or assistance to 
colleagues.”
“Kelly Smedley is not one to seek the spotlight but she 
needs to know that she is deeply valued by our district 
as an exemplary teacher. Kelly embodies what we 
look for in our educators on a daily basis-flexibility 
and positivity. She is flexible in her teaching and 
her thinking. Kelly can differentiate lessons to meet 
students’ needs on the spot and is capable of adapting 
at a moment’s notice to a change in plans or schedule. 
Kelly does this with ease as a result of the careful 
planning she does on a daily basis. Similarly, when 
asked to change grade levels on several occasions, 
Kelly’s dedication to planning and flexible thinking 
allowed her to seamlessly transition to new curriculum 
and content.

Kelly’s classroom is always humming with 
productivity. Her students love her because the know 
that she respects and cares deeply for them. Kelly has 
high expectations for all of her students and she puts 
in any supports necessary to make sure that everyone 
can achieve success. If you walk into her classroom 
at any given time, you will see Kelly working with 
small groups of students providing instruction right at 
their level. Simultaneously, she is complimenting and 
encouraging those working independently. Kelly takes 
the time to get to know her students on a personal 
level, listens to them when problems arise, and lets 
them know that her classroom is a safe place to learn 
and grow.

As a colleague, Kelly is the epitome of positivity. 
She takes the time to listen to her colleagues, offer 
support and suggestions, and help them to see 
situations in a positive light. Kelly brings a growth 
mindset to any grade level team she works on and 
is a collaborative colleague and a consummate 
professional. She is truly deserving of this recognition!”
Killingworth Elementary School
Dennis Reed, Principal, announces Lori Lloyd as 
the Killingworth Elementary School Staff member 
of the year: “When I stop and reflect upon what we 
do every day, and what I think is most important 
when working with children, I always land on one 
thing…relationships. Developing positive rapport or 
relationships with students is critical and that is what 
I admire most about Lori. She does whatever it takes 
to connect with the students she works with and it 
shows in the way they trust her, work hard for her, 
and count on her each day.

“A colleague who nominated Lori wrote, ‘Simply 
put, she is MAGICAL with kids. She connects to all 
students, not just the students she services. She knows 
their interests, their needs and whether someone might 
just need an extra smile.’

“Lori has been in the midst of many challenging 
situations in her role as a Paraeducator, and each 
and every time she has been able to maintain a calm 
presence and put the children first. She provides a 

RSD #17’s 2019 Staff & Teachers of the Year

Continued on next page
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Shoreline Firearms Instruction
CT Pistol Permit Classes

Leo Bombalicki

Certified NRA Instructor
Pistol, Rifle, Shotgun Classes

Certified Chief Range Safety Officer

LBombalicki@yahoo.com
203-619-4559

Firewood  
Cut, Split, Delivered

18 Leon Burr Road, Higganum, CT
Jack and Lisa • 860-345-2529

Enterprises, llc.

Award 
Winning!

if you can dream it...we can do it!
860.345.8847 • Call Us For Samples!

www.cakesbydonna.com

10% OFF
with this coupon

Relax and rejuvenate
with an amazing massage!

415 Killingworth Rd., Higganum, CT 06441
PH: 860-707-7370

www.personalmassage.net | contact@personalmassage.net

Book your appointment online at www.personalmassage.net

CT Lic. #S1-303161    HOD #1085

Servicing Higganum/Haddam and surrounding towns.

Offering
Automatic Oil Deliveries

Price Protection Programs
Service Plans and more.

Visit our website at www.higganumheating.com 
or call our office at 860-345-4401.

EDUCATION / COMMUNITY

safe environment, both physically and emotionally for 
her students. Another colleague of Lori’s wrote in her 
nomination form that ‘what sets her apart from most 
is the amount of effort she puts into bonding with the 
students she works with. She learns their passions, 
strengths, and weaknesses and builds off of them.’”
Dennis Reed announces Georganna Munz as the 
Killingworth Elementary School teacher of the year:
“From the moment I first met Georganna, I knew she 
was a special educator and truly worthy of this honor. 
In fact, this isn’t her first time being recognized as 
the teacher of the year as she has received this honor 
in the previous district that she worked for as well. 
Georganna’s enthusiastic, energetic, yet confident 
and professional presence has had a huge impact on 
the culture and climate of our school. Whether she 
is wearing a frog costume on Dr. Seuss’ birthday or 
leading students down the red carpet for a writing 
celebration, she consistently sets a positive tone for our 
school that others feed off of.

“One of her nominating colleagues has recently 
said that ‘Georganna has brought a sense of 
community to 4th grade. Any staff member who comes 
in contact with her is welcomed with a smile, a laugh, 
and her undivided attention.’

“Her impact upon our school is highlighted 
by another nominating colleague who wrote that 
‘Georganna is one of the biggest reasons I look forward 
to coming to school each day.’

“Her impact on staff has been huge, but her 
impact on students is even greater. She has created 
a positive learning environment for all students 
while also recognizing and responding to the various 
needs of each individual. She sets high expectations 
for learning and holds students accountable to the 
expectations.

“Georganna also recognizes the value in celebrating 
student learning as she often goes out of her way to 
create exciting opportunities for students to showcase 
their work and celebrate their successes.”
Haddam Killingworth Middle School
Dr. Jennifer Olsen, Principal, is pleased to announce 
that Monica Hansen is the Staff Member of the 
School from Haddam-Killingworth Middle School. 
Monica has served as a paraprofessional at HKMS 
for the past two years and has also worked at 
several other schools in the district. Monica has the 
tremendous capability to support and challenge a 
child at the same time. She promotes independence 
in the students she works with, and she has a talent 
to know just the right level of support for a student. 
Her students have grown tremendously this year and 
this is due to Monica’s patience and kind heart.
Dr. Olsen is honored to introduce Lisa Castlevetro 
as the Haddam-Killingworth Middle School teacher 

of the year: “Lisa is a special education teacher in 
grades 6 and 7 this year. I had the pleasure of co-
teaching with Lisa back in the late 90s, and she was 
an incredibly talented teacher then and recognized as 
the HKMS teacher of the year. Her skills and talents 
have continue to grow since then, and her colleagues 
recognized her again this year. One of Lisa’s colleagues 
wrote, “Lisa is the voice to advocate for all students 
and what will work best for each and every one of 
them. Her dedication and professionalism shines 
through in all she does.” Another colleague said of 
Lisa, “She is completely aware of her students’ needs 
and learning strategies and challenges. Furthermore, 
she is empathetic and shows an intuition for the 
feelings of her students. Lisa is truly a professional 
educator.”
Haddam Killingworth High School – announced by 
Donna Hayward, Principal
“Tyler Wilcox, HKHS Staff Member of the Year, is 
known for his skillful interactions with students, 
his knowledge across several subject areas and 
his creativity in developing strategies to deliver 
individualized remediation to diverse learners. 
Colleagues describe Tyler’s active collaboration with 
them in developing and implementing behavior 
strategies in our school. He is an outstanding para 
educator in all respects. He has proven through his 
conscientious work ethic, consistent follow-through 
and open and collaborative nature that he can 
accomplish complex tasks and overcome obstacles with 
seeming ease. He has an unfailing positive attitude 
and an innate understanding of students with diverse 
needs. He is reflective and seeks advice as to how to 
improve his craft. Students sense his dedication to 
them and their learning and his colleagues do as well. 
Furthermore, Tyler has been a long-time assistant 
football coach at our school and is a role model for all 
students. He is beloved and an integral member of our 
team.
Jon Todzia, HKHS Teacher of the Year, is an unsung 
hero at HK. He does not draw attention to himself but 
quietly leads by example. Jon is a mentor to students 
who learn not only how to work in the technology 
fields, but also how to be good human beings. He took 
the challenge to teach in areas outside of carpentry 
when the tech department was revamped several years 

ago and he demonstrates great enthusiasm for this 
new adventure. The special education department says 
about Jon, “We feel truly blessed to have such a kind 
and patient teacher in a department that many of 
our students naturally gravitate to. He has welcomed 
some of our neediest students into his classroom and 
consistently reaches out to us to find out how he can 
better meet their needs and develop relationships.” 
Jon has mentored students in many fields of study 
by assisting them in career development, offering 
in-school internship options and supporting them 
with employment contacts and recommendations. 
Our students know that he holds high standards for 
behavior and performance and they try to hit the bar 
he sets because they know that he respects them and is 
routing for their success. Jon always has a smile and a 
kind word for students and staff and he is our Teacher 
of the Year.”

RSD #17’s 2019 Staff & Teachers of the Year
Continued from previous page

Karate Kids offered 
this summer! 
By Josselyn Salafia,  
Recreation Supervisor, H-K Rec Dept.
The Haddam-Killingworth Recreation Department 
is offering Karate for boys and girls ages 5 – 12 Mon-
days & Wednesdays. Session 1 will meet from June 
24 – July 15, 2019 and from July 17 – August 7, 2019. 
The classes meet from 3:30 to 4:45 p.m. at the HK 
Central Office gym. The fee is $44 each session (2x 
weeks) or $22 each session (1x week). Non-residents 
can sign up for an additional $10.

Children will be introduced to Washin-Ryu Kara-
te-Do, a unique form of traditional Japanese Karate; 
and will learn the meaning of self-respect, respect 
for others, self-discipline, and concentration. Mr. 
Moan will also talk to the kids about safety aware-
ness and how to avoid abductions. The instructor, 
Mike Moan, is an 8th Degree Black Belt.

For more information, please call the HK Recre-
ation Department at 860-345-8334 or visit at www.
hkrec.com to register on-line.

RECREATION

Give your business a boost 
with an ad in the Haddam News!
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Chip Frey • 860-345-4123 • 203-410-8258 • chipfrey@comcast.net

Free Estimates • No Job Too Small  Over 25 Years Experience
Licensed & Insured E-1#103344

I WILL call you back!

Riebold Sanitation, LLC
Septic Tank Pumping • Real Estate Inspections 

Septic Repair and Installation • Neighborhood Discounts on Pumping
Family owned and operated for 3 generations  

from Fred to Richie to Eric since 1947

Higganum, CT   860-345-2708

rieboldsanitation@yahoo.com      rieboldsanitationllc.com

John Ahearn
William Riebold
860-345-2590
www.higganumseptic.com

• Septic Tank Cleaning 
• Installations / Repairs
• Camera Inspections
• Sewer Rooter Service

HIGGANUM VETERINARY 
CLINIC

92 Saybrook Road, P.O. Box 598
Higganum, CT 06441
Phone: 860.345.3366

Fax: 860.345.2557
Office Hours By Appointment

 House Calls • Farm Calls
All Animals from

Cows to Chickens,
Reptiles, Cats, Dogs,

Goats, Pigs, Birds
Follow us on Facebook
higganumvetclinic.com

Working with Mother Nature  
for all your  

landscapes needs.

860-345-0024
www.IPMLandscapes.com

By Josselyn Salafia,  
Recreation Supervisor, HK Rec Dept.
For more information about any of the information 
below, please call 860-345-8334, or go to www.hkrec.
com to register on-line.
Pool Memberships
Pool Memberships are valid from July 2019 – June 
2020. Family pass is $100 ($110 for non-residents). 
Individual Passes are $50 or $55 for non-residents.
SWIM LESSONS FOR CHILDREN
The Haddam-Killingworth Recreation Department 
has openings in children’s swim lessons. Each ses-
sion has a limited number of spots available for all 
levels of swimmers. Classes are conducted at the 
HK High School Pool and are for kids ages 4 and up 
(must be able to participate in a group instructional 
setting). Levels offered are Pre-Beginner, Beginner, 
Advanced Beginner, Intermediate, and Swimmer. 
Daytime lessons meet Monday through Friday. 
Dates and times are:
Session 1:   6/17 – 6/21	 A) 9:50 – 10:30 am 
	 C) 10:40 – 11:20 am
Session 2: 6/24 – 6/28	 A) 9:50 – 10:30 am 
	 C) 10:40 – 11:20 am
Session 3: 7/1 – 7/3	 A) 9:50 – 10:30 am 
(no 7/4, 7/5)	 B) 10:40 – 11:20 am
Session 4:   7/8 – 7/12	 A) 9:50 – 10:30 am 
	 B) 10:40 – 11:20 am
Session 5:   7/15 – 7/19	 A) 9:50 – 10:30 am 
	 B) 10:40 – 11:20 am
Session 6:   7/22 – 7/26	 A) 9:50 – 10:30 am 
	 B) 10:40 – 11:20 am
Session 7:   7/29 – 8/2	 A) 9:50 – 10:30 am 
	 B) 10:40 – 11:20 am
Session 8:   8/5 – 8/9	 A) 9:50 – 10:30 am 
	 B) 10:40 – 11:20 am
Session 9: 6/17 – 7/15 (No7/3)	 A) 6:00 – 6:40 pm 
	 B) 6:50 – 7:30 pm
Sessions 1, 2, 4 – 8 are $47 / $38 each with new pool 
membership and $57 for non-residents. 2nd child 
discount is $5. Session 3 is $28 / $23 each with a new 
pool membership, $38 for non-residents. 2nd child 
discount is $5. Evening lessons are on Monday and 
Wednesdays from 6:00 – 6:40 p.m. and 6:50 – 7:30 
p.m., Session 9. The fee is $75/ $60 with new pool 
membership, and $85 for non-residents. 2nd child 
discount is $5.

PRE-SCHOOL SWIM CLASSES
There will be lessons for 3 year olds held the weeks 
of June 24 – 28, July 8 – 12 or July 22 – 26 from 
9:00 – 9:30 a.m. The fee is $47/ $38 with new pool 
membership (non-residents add $10). There will be 
an evening session on Monday & Wednesdays July 
22 – August 7. The fee is $52 / $40 with new pool 
membership (non-residents add $10). This class is 
a perfect opportunity for your toddler to start swim 
lessons. They must be able to partake in a group in-
structional setting without the parent.
PARENT / TOT SWIM CLASSES
The Haddam-Killingworth Recreation Department 
is offering Parent & Tot swim classes for toddlers 9 
months to 36 months (with Parent) on Thursdays, 
12:30 – 1:00 p.m., June 20 – August 1 (no 7/4) or on 
Mondays & Wednesdays from 6:30 – 7:00 p.m., July 
22 – August 7 at the HK High School Pool. The fee is 
$52 or $40 with new pool membership for residents 
and $62 for non-residents. The parent and tot class 
is an excellent opportunity for parents to acquaint 
their children with the water and begin development 
of swimming techniques. A parent or guardian must 
accompany the child in the water at all times.
SUMMER SWIM TEAM
The Haddam-Killingworth Recreation Department 
and the Cougar Aquatic Swim Team is offering a 
summer swim team for boys and girls ages 6 – 17 
from June 17 – July 11 ( No 7/4). The program meets 
Monday – Thursdays at the HK High School Pool 
from 3:30 – 4:45 p.m. The fee is $115 (non-resident 
add $10). Children must be able to swim one lap of 
front crawl and back stroke to qualify. Teams will 
compete against other teams in the area.
LIFEGUARD TRAINING 
(Limited Spots)
The Haddam-Killingworth Recreation Department 
will be offering a Lifeguard Training Course that 
will be held June 10 (pre-course) June 18, 19, 20, 25, 
26, 27 July 2, 3, at the HK High School pool & the 
HK Rec office from 1:15 – 3:30 p.m. After successful 
completion of this course, students will be certified 
in Lifeguard Training, CPR for the Professional 
Rescuer, and Standard First Aid. The class is for par-
ticipants ages 15 and up. Students must be able to 
swim 300 yards continuously of crawl, sidestroke & 
breaststroke. The fee is $215 for residents and $225 
for non-residents. Fee includes books, pocket mask, 
and Certifications.

MASTERS SWIMMING FOR ADULTS
The Haddam-Killingworth Recreation Depart-
ment is offering Masters Swimming for Adults this 
Summer. This program will be held on Mondays, 
Wednesdays and Fridays May – June from 6:00 – 
7:15 a.m. at the HKHS Pool. The fee is $75 each 2 
month session. HK Masters provides individualized 
workouts and instruction to meet each person’s 
fitness goals. Open to adult swimmers of all levels 
(fitness, triathlete, competitive, non-competitive) 
who are dedicated to improving their fitness through 
swimming.

HADDAM–KILLINGWORTH RECREATION DEPARTMENT

Summer swim lessons and pool information

CALENDAR
Please visit www.haddam.org or www.haddam-kill-
ingworthnow.com for the most current information, 
including cancellations, location changes, time changes.

Thursday, June 20
Planning & Zoning Commission Meeting, 7:00 p.m.

Monday, June 24
Haddam Volunteer Fire Auxiliary - regular monthly 
meeting, 6:00 p.m.
The Haddam Volunteer Fire Auxiliary will hold its 
regular monthly meeting on Monday, June 24, at 6:00 
p.m. at Company #1, 439 Saybrook Road. Pizza will be 
provided, followed by the business meeting including 
election of officers for the upcoming year. Members 
are reminded to bring their own beverage.

Wednesday, June 26
Registrar of Voters Office Hours, 9:00 a.m.-1:00 p.m.
Conservation Commission Meeting, 7:00 p.m.

Thursday, June 27
HHS Talk, “Furniture Finishes, Past to Present” 7:00 
p.m.
Community Center, 7 Candlewood Hill Road, Higga-
num 
Zoning Board of Appeals Meeting, 7:30 p.m.

Friday, June 28
Tax Office Closed
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the production of potash and super-phosphate from feldspar. The company 
purchased a tract of 800 acres which extends about two miles along the 
Connecticut river between Maromas and Higganum, the main part of the tract 
being the old Scoville farm.
Shailerville, June 19, 1919: A welcome home party was given at the home of Mr. 
and Mrs. Herman Dittmore in honor of the boys who have been in the service. 
Among the boys were: Charles Clark, Frank Kelsey, Walter Schutte, and Clifton 
Butler for the army, and Julius Schutte, and Paul Christanson for the navy.
Haddam, June 19, 1919: The trustees of Field Park have recently placed a railing 
around the top of the big rock on Isinglass Hill as a safeguard against accidents. 
This rock has always been a favorite rendezvous 
for young people. The railing on the outlook is 
embedded in the rock so firmly that it will remain 
for future generations.
East Haddam, June 23, 1919: The scarcity of 
Woodchucks around gardens this spring is due to 
the record of A.E. Eldridge and his dog “Tige” in 
their war of extermination.  In 1918 Tige’s record 
was 75 and thus far in 1919 he has mounted 35 more 
to that record.  Show Tige where a ground hog is 
located and he is in his element and incidentally that 
hog’s doom is sealed.
Higganum, June 30, 1919: It is reported that the 
Russell co. is talking of starting their mill in this 
town once more and would employ at least about 
300 hands if satisfactory arrangements can be made. 
It would be the means of building up the place 
and giving work to many who would be glad of 
employment.
100 years ago, much has changed and, then again, 
nothing has changed.

CONTINUED FROM PAGE H3

In and around the Haddams
Continued from page H3

HADDAM TAX OFFICE

By Kristin Battistoni, 
Haddam Tax Collector
On May 23, 2019, the Board of Fi-
nance set the mil rate at 31.69 for the 
2018 Grand List. This will make it the 
third consecutive year that the mil rate 
did not increase. This means that for 
most of us, our taxes will stay the same 
from last year!

Tax bills will be mailed on June 
28th. We do not take payments before 
July 1st. If you are going to be away in 
July, or put your bills in a “safe place”, 
you can get a copy of them on our 
website Haddam.org. If you need help 
with the website please give us a call. 
We can usually walk you through what 
you are trying to do. 

If you receive a bill for a vehicle or 
a business you do not own any lon-
ger, or if you do not get a bill and you 
think you should have, please give us 
a call immediately. These bills will not 
go away if they are not addressed and 
could cause trouble down the road. 
We get pretty busy at the end of the 
month, so let us know earlier is always 
helpful for everyone. 

Did you pay off your mortgage and 
not get a bill? Normally if you are es-
crowed, they receive and pay the taxes, 
you don’t see the bill. If you paid off 
your mortgage and your escrow com-
pany is no longer going to be paying 
the taxes you should be receiving the 
bill. If you receive a bill for a house 

you sold, please let us know so we can 
get it to the correct owner before fees 
start accruing. When properties sell 
close to the end of the year, we may 
not always be aware of that change by 
the time the bills go out. 

We include an envelope in the bills 
for easy payment.  These payments go 
to a lockbox in Hartford and are pro-
cessed through our bank. This makes 
the processing of payments much fast-
er. Payments can also be dropped off 
or mailed to the office at Town Office 
Building, Tax Office C/O Kristin Bat-
tistoni, 30 Field Park Drive, Haddam, 
CT 06438. Please make checks payable 
to the Town of Haddam.

A credit card or a debit card can be 
used on our website and online.  We 
do not take payments over the phone. 
A service fee of 2.95% will be added 
to all payments made with a card. 
An Electronic Funds Transfer can be 
done on the website for $1.50. The 
website does not update in real time.  
Online payment may not reflect for a 
few days, however, you will receive an 
email confirmation after the payment 
is made. If you have any questions 
about using the online system give us 
a call.

We always accept partial payments 
on accounts. This is the best way to 
help keep the interest down. 

The Tax Office will be closed Fri-
day, June 28th so we can close the fis-
cal year and get ready for July.

Notice from the Tax Office: 
When and how to pay
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TO THE EDITOR

I volunteered for a few hours at Project Graduation 
and was completely impressed. The hours of plan-
ning, thought and work put in by this group of vol-
unteers were evident.  The decorations were amaz-
ing, the prizes abundant, and the games varied and 

fun.  The seniors were engaged, laughing, smiling 
and clearly having a great time. What a wonderful 
way to end their time at HK.

But, for me, perhaps the nicest part of the eve-
ning were Project Graduation volunteers I encoun-

tered.  I met moms, dads, grandparents, police 
officers and HK teachers.  They all had the same 
mission – to enthusiastically offer a fun and safe en-
vironment for our kids.  And they succeeded.  Proj-
ect Graduation is part of the fabric that binds our 
community together.  It serves as an example why 
Haddam and Killingworth are such great places to 
raise and educate our children.  This is a good way 
to live.

Thank you to everyone involved in Project Grad-
uation for a job very well done.

Ray Miller
Killingworth

Project Graduation 2019: a job very well done!

FAITH / COMMUNITY

SUMMER SAFETY

St. James Episcopal Church: 
summer activities & events 
By Cheryl Czuba
July 13, 2019 – First Saturday Service, 5:30 p.m. – 
Twice a month St. James Episcopal Church will be 
offering a Saturday Eucharist service , in place of its 
Sunday morning service. Future services will be held 
on Saturdays: July 13, 27, August 10, 24, September 
14, 28 and throughout the Fall. Fall services may in-
clude a potluck supper, program, etc. Sunday morning 
services will continue on the first and third Sundays at 
9:00 a.m.
July 15-19, 2019 – HUMC and St. James Episcopal 
Church’s Hero Central Vacation Bible School 5:30-
7:30 p.m. at Higganum United Methodist Church for 
children , pre-school-6th grade. To register call 860-
345-4622 or email: vbsofhigganumc@gmail.com
July 27, 2019 – Tag, craft and bake sale, 10:00 a.m.-
2:00 p.m. at St. James.
September 7, 2019 – Golf Scramble, Beginning 1:00 
p.m. at Indian Springs Golf Course, Middlefield. De-
tails to follow.

Don’t let Mylar balloons ruin party
By Mitch Gross, Eversource
Thousands of Eversource customers experience out-
ages every year because of Mylar balloons. You can 
prevent an outage and ensure the safety of friends and 
family at your next outdoor gathering by following 
these important safety tips:
Make sure balloons are secured and can’t fly away
Never release a Mylar balloon outside
Keep all balloons away from power lines
Never use metallic ribbon with Mylar balloons
Never tie Mylar balloons to yourself or a child
Always deflate Mylar balloons completely and dispose 
of them properly
Never attempt to retrieve a balloon that is tangled in 
electric lines; instead, call Eversource at 1-800-286-2000 
to report the problem.

Letters to the Editor
We encourage Letters to the Editor which foster 
understanding and awareness through dis-
course. They should be: civil, knowledgeable, 
factual, and constructive. The letter must include 
the writer's name, town, and date, and should 
not exceed 400 words. The editors reserve the 
final decision on any letters published; frequency 
of submissions from a single writer or group will 
be a factor in deciding whether to publish a let-
ter. The editors may also add a short explanation 
of the writer's position or credentials.
Haddam News, PO Box 1, Higganum, CT 06441


